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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF WASHINGTON HOSPITAL 
January 8, 2014 

Agenda Item VII.E 
Consideration of Chief Executive Officer Employment Agreement and At-Risk Compensation 

 
During the regular meeting of the Board of Directors (Board) on January 8, 2014 the Board 
considered Agenda Item VII.E, Consideration of Chief Executive Officer Employment Agreement 
and At-Risk Compensation. All Board members were present: 
 

Dr. Bernard Stewart, President 
Michael J. Wallace 
Patricia Danielson, RHIT 
Dr. Jacob Eapen 
Dr. William F. Nicholson 

 
As President of the Board, Dr. Stewart introduced the agenda item and made preliminary 
comments. 
 
Director Stewart reminded everyone that the Chief Executive Officer is the only employee of the 
District who is hired directly by the Board and that the Board reviews the CEO’s performance 
every year as required by the employment agreement. As a part of that process, the Board 
considers data provided by independent consultants and any and all other factors the Board 
considers important. The Board then decides whether or not base salary should be adjusted or 
whether to make an award of incentive compensation. At this time, the Board also considers 
whether to make any revisions to the Chief Executive Officer’s Employment Agreement.  
 
Director Stewart explained that the past year has been challenging for the District. There has 
been continued downward pressure on revenues and the Affordable Care Act has introduced a 
considerable amount of uncertainty to the entire health care system. While the District is not 
alone—other local institutions and even other institutions like the world-renowned Cleveland 
Clinic, are suffering the same downward pressure on revenues in the uncertain environment of 
the Affordable Care Act—the District cannot be passive as it tries to survive in the increasingly 
stormy climate that is health care in the United States. This is underscored by the financial 
report received by the Board earlier in the evening. 
 
The Affordable Care Act has presented many challenges to the District. Its implementation has 
not been smooth. While this has been a boon to the talking heads on news shows, the hard truth 
is that the rocky implementation is adversely affecting individuals, including many residents of 
the District.  
 
The second major challenge of the Affordable Care Act is that the definition “affordable” hinges 
on one thing—cutting reimbursements to hospitals and physicians. The old system needed 
improvement. However, the notion that millions of dollars can suddenly be cut from 
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reimbursements that the District has normally relied upon presents huge challenges which 
cannot be solved overnight—they certainly can’t be solved when the rules keep changing almost 
daily. Not surprisingly, the District’s financial performance has suffered.  But, so has the 
financial performance of many other healthcare providers such as the previously mentioned 
Cleveland Clinic.  
 
Nevertheless, the mission of the District remains the same: to provide high quality healthcare 
to its residents and patients.  The Board has consistently said it is dedicated to that mission. As 
the District transitions to a new but uncertain reality, it needs experienced leadership at all 
levels, especially at the CEO level.   
 
Director Stewart then highlighted what he believed were the District’s significant 
accomplishments, given this difficult environment. 
 
The District’s most significant achievement of the past year was the establishment of the 
relationship with UCSF. This is a singularly historic achievement. UCSF is a world-renowned 
Academic Medical Center. By virtue of this affiliation, the District is providing access to UCSF, 
both for patients and physicians. While this was a team effort, Director Stewart indicated that 
there was no doubt that the idea to pursue the affiliation and the actual realization of the 
affiliation was largely due to the efforts of Nancy Farber.    
 
Another significant achievement was the implementation of EPIC, the Electronic Health Record 
system. This was and continues to be a monumental undertaking. Regardless of how one may 
feel about the need to move from paper to electronic records, federal law provided an incentive 
to move to electronic health records and provided a strong disincentive in the form of further 
reduced reimbursements. The District has moved forward with this aggressively. More 
importantly, UCSF and many other hospitals in the Bay Area are already on the EPIC system.  
 
The third major accomplishment in the last year has been the continued success of the Institute 
for Joint Restoration and Research. That area of the Hospital has been extremely successful, 
having been recognized as the number one joint replacement center in the Bay Area and the 
fourth best in California. U.S. News and World Report further listed Washington Hospital as 
the fourth best hospital in the Bay Area. This report cited many of the Hospital’s specialties, 
including diabetes, neurology, gynecology and safety. These are tremendous achievements in 
difficult times. 
 
Finally, the District continued to proceed with its massive facility master plan. This will provide 
a vastly expanded and modern emergency room and critical care unit. This will bring key 
facilities into the 21st century. 
 
The District has been taking positive steps despite the tremendous challenges discussed earlier, 
and Director Stewart credits Ms. Farber’s leadership with the District’s progress over the past 
year. 
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Director Stewart paused to point out that while the District is a public entity, it is unlike cities, 
counties and other districts. Unlike these other entities, the District does not receive taxpayer 
funds to cover its operations. In addition, the District must compete with other profit and 
nonprofit healthcare providers for patients to fund its operational costs. Operational costs 
include salaries, and again, those salaries are not funded by the taxpayers. Any analysis of the 
CEO’s compensation award, whether in the form of a base salary adjustment or “at risk” award, 
must be done in the context of the market for similar CEOs of similar organizations.  
 
Director Stewart indicated that the issue of compensation for the CEO is a challenging one for 
the Board. He acknowledged the perception that public employees’ compensation should be 
arbitrarily limited to some number that does not reflect the real market. He stressed that it is 
not rational or reasonable to do so in the case of the District. The District operates on a different 
basis than other public agencies. The District must meet market costs or the quality of the 
District’s employees and its leadership will suffer greatly.  
 
Director Stewart believes that the CEO deserves a raise, and probably more than the District 
can give her at this time. He suggested that the raise be in the 4% range. With regard to the “at 
risk” compensation, he suggested an award of 25% of the maximum possible 40% because that 
number is a little higher than the midpoint but not the highest possible and the Board needs to 
balance the award against the District’s overall finances.   
 
Director Stewart indicated that Ms. Farber as CEO is doing an excellent job in light of the 
unprecedented challenges facing the healthcare industry. She was crucial in establishing the 
critical relationship with UCSF, which was a major accomplishment for the District. Ms. Farber 
is talented and has many, many years of experience.  
 
Director Stewart also suggested that, in light of her performance, Ms. Farber’s contract be 
extended by one year, consistent with the Board’s prior practice.  
 
Director Stewart opened the public hearing. 
 
There were no speakers and Director Stewart closed the public hearing. 
 
Director Stewart asked for a motion. 
 
Director Wallace made the following motion:  
 

1. That the Employment Agreement between the District and Nancy Farber, CEO, be 
amended to increase base salary by 4% effective November 1, 2013;  
 

2. That, based on her performance, the Board award Ms. Farber “at-risk” performance 
compensation of 25% of base salary, equal to $162,783.25 to be paid forthwith;  
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3. That the Employment Agreement be extended for one year, for a new term beginning 

November 1, 2013 and ending October 31, 2017; and  
 

4. That the President of the Board be authorized to execute an Amendment to the 
Employment Agreement consistent with the terms of this motion. 

 
Director Nicholson seconded the motion. 
 
Director Stewart invited the Board to comment on the proposed motion. 
 
Director Wallace wanted the public to keep in mind that the District’s operations cost nearly 
$500 million per year. This is not a small sum of money and Ms. Farber and her team are 
responsible for managing these funds. Director Wallace also wanted to remind the public that 
while the Affordable Care Act was passed, in part, to address the issue of uncompensated care, 
the reality is that the health care industry still operates on a cost-shifting model. The system 
robs Peter to pay Paul. While the intent of the Affordable Care Act has been to more evenly 
spread out the cost of providing care, the reality is that during this transition period, the 
government is reducing the amount of compensation available to health care providers for 
treating Peter while expecting them to provide the same level of service to Paul. Director 
Wallace pointed out that the District, as reported earlier by Ms. Hartz, continues to provide 
Charity Care and uncompensated care even though revenue is dwindling. The District still has 
to manage a $500 million per year outlay in an environment of diminishing revenues. Director 
Wallace is in favor of the motion because it takes a lot of talent to manage this outlay. 
 
Director Nicholson indicated that he concurred with many of Director Stewart’s opening 
remarks. 2013 was a challenging year and he expects 2014 to be even more challenging. The 
health care industry is subject to a lot of uncertainty, decreasing reimbursements, and 
increasing unfunded mandates such as the transition to ICD-10. This is a very challenging 
environment for the District, and this environment will continue. The District needs 
experienced, talented and competent leadership that is familiar with the District’s current 
circumstances. Director Nicholson pointed out the District’s many accomplishments. These 
include the affiliation with UCSF, which will bring many benefits to the District, the 
implementation of EPIC, which will yield great benefits and allow the District to provide better 
quality of care more efficiently, and the many awards and recognition received by the District. 
Director Nicholson credited these accomplishments to the District’s top-quality leadership. For 
these reasons, Director Nicholson concurs with the motion. 
 
Director Danielson expressed her total agreement with Directors Stewart, Wallace and 
Nicholson. The healthcare industry has grown very complex and created a very difficult 
environment. She cited the mandate that the District adopt ICD-10, at a cost of $7 million, 
which is very expensive and that the District has no choice but to spend this money. In light of 
these challenges, the progress the District has made over the last year is impressive, and not 
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something it could do without proper leadership. She cited the District’s new pharmacy 
residency program, the affiliation with UCSF, and the many awards and recognition the 
District has received. Further, the District provides a wide array of services, not only inpatient 
services, but outpatient services in Fremont, Newark and Union City. This is a big job. The 
quality of these services attracts people from outside the District, and this happens because of 
good leadership. Director Danielson believes this leadership is coming from Ms. Farber, and 
concurs that Ms. Farber deserves more than the District can afford right now. She supports the 
motion because the District needs someone at the helm to keep the District moving forward and 
providing quality services to patients. 
 
Director Eapen agrees with everything that has been said. He added that he has practiced 
healthcare across three continents and does not believe he has ever seen so many changes to the 
healthcare industry and likened it to a storm. To weather the storm, the District needs an 
experienced leader, and believes that this is what Ms. Farber brings to the table. The Board has 
always tried to keep up with the market rate. Director Eapen concurs that compensation is 
below the market rate. He supports the motion. 
 
Director Stewart made a plea to the community to recognize what a jewel the Hospital is for the 
District. The services the Hospital offers are unprecedented for a district hospital and the 
District has a history of tremendous service to the community. He hopes that the community 
can understand the unprecedented challenges facing the District. At every turn, it feels like 
someone is finding a way to take money from the District, and it is extremely difficult to 
maintain a bottom line under these circumstances. Director Stewart pled for understanding in 
moving forward with leadership that is proven and has shown tremendous ability to find 
answers in difficult situations.  
 
There being no further comments, Director Stewart called for a vote on the motion previously 
made by Director Wallace. 
 
The motion was approved unanimously. 




